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BEREAVED FAMILIES OF ONTARIO 
DURHAM REGION 

NEWSLETTER 
“BEREAVED, HELPING THE BEREAVED LEARN TO LIVE WITH GRIEF” 

ISSUE 2 www.bfodurham.net May 2021 
 

       Executive Director’s Note of April, 2021……… 
 
Dear Friends: 
 
WE ARE STILL HERE FOR YOU!  This past year was a full on 
roller-coaster ride for most of us. Bereaved Families of Ontario - 
Durham Region has and will always remain steadfastly committed to 
serving our community through zoom drop-ins, telephone one on 
ones, emails, our BFO-D Facebook page and our website updates. 
 
While facing the “red zone” restrictions just weeks ago, we 

commenced training for the maximum allowable eight new 
facilitators. Unfortunately this training had to be halted, but will be 
continued just as soon as provincial restrictions are relaxed. Our 
Children’s Group scheduled to start in mid-April was additionally 
postponed, along with a planned Dad’s Group. The Mom’s Group 

moved forward on zoom with Vanessa Longhurst and Anna 
Quattrocchi as facilitators. A zoom group will never be the same as 
meeting individuals in person, but we regarded addressing each of 
these moms’ needs as an essential undertaking. 
 
I wish to thank our dedicated facilitators who have stepped up to do 
our zoom drop-ins. If any of you would like to be added to our email 
list for the regular or reconnect drop-ins please do let me know. 
 
A number of fundraisers have been postponed, but we were fortunate 
to be chosen from the Durham Region Association of Realtors as one 
of their charities of choice for this year. Additional details about this 
can be found elsewhere in our newsletter.  
  
Remember that Bereaved Families of Ontario - Durham Region is 
here to offer you support during these difficult times. And know that 
you are not alone. 
 
Stay well and stay safe. 
 
Jane Carter 
 
 

  

JUNE 2021 
Infant Loss ZOOM Drop-In Monday 7th, 7-9 p.m. 
Sibling Loss ZOOM Drop-In Tuesday 8th, 7-9p.m. 
ZOOM Evening Drop-In Wednesday 9th, 7-9 p.m.  

 
Afternoon ZOOM Drop-In Monday 21st, 1-3 p.m. 
ZOOM Evening Drop-In Thursday 24th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
Reconnect ZOOM Drop-In Monday 28th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
JULY 2021 

CANADA DAY Thursday 1st — Office Closed 
  

Infant Loss ZOOM Drop-In Monday 5th, 7-9 p.m. 
 

Sibling Loss ZOOM Drop-In Tuesday, 13th. 7-9 p.m. 
Evening Drop-In Wednesday 14th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
Afternoon Drop-In Monday 19th, 1-3 p.m. 
Evening Drop-In Thursday 22nd, 7-9 p.m. 

 
Reconnect Drop-In Monday 26th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
AUGUST 2021 

CIVIC HOLIDAY Monday 2rd—Office closed 
 

 Infant Loss ZOOM Drop-In Monday 9th, 7-9 p.m. 
Sibling Loss ZOOM Drop-In Tuesday, 10th, 7-9 p.m. 

Evening Drop-In Wednesday 11th, 7-9 p.m. 
 

Afternoon Drop-In Monday 16th, 1-3 p.m. 
 

 Evening Drop-In Thursday 26th, 7-9 p.m. 
 

Reconnect Drop-In Monday 30th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
SEPTEMBER 2021 

 LABOUR DAY Monday 6th, Office closed 
Evening Drop-In Wednesday 8th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
 Infant Loss ZOOM Drop-In Monday 13th, 7-9 p.m. 
Sibling Loss ZOOM Drop-In Tuesday, 14th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
Afternoon Drop-In Monday 20th, 1-3 p.m. 
 Evening Drop-In Thursday 24th, 7-9 p.m. 

 
Reconnect Drop-In Monday 27th, 7-9 p.m. 
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“THE WILLINGNESS TO VOLUNTEER IS A SELFLESS ACT” 
 

THE FOLLOWING VOLUNTEERS CONTINUE TO SUPPORT BFO 
DURHAM ON A DAILY BASIS 

  
ONE-ON-ONE AND GROUP SUPPORT FACILITATORS   -  
Jane Carter, Charlotte Brisco, Magda Zoelman, Sharon Sears,  
Nichole Dickhoff, Denise Love, Denise Robinson,  
Angela White, Yvette Byrne–Menard, Louise O’Donnell, Lisa Fogg,  
Rebecca Alley-Wilson, Donna Dickison, Tammy Johnson, Gary Goswell, 
Caroline Goswell, Chris Garvey, Wayne Wanamaker, Sherry Lancaster, 
Sherry Mitchell, Penny-Claire Tilley, Joe Tilley, Andrea Onley,   
Jonathan Onley, Greg Wright, Brad Brown, Karen Beckett, Kelly 
Fitzpatrick, Rocco Granato, Kathie Hill, Lorraine Kingsley, Kirsty Sinclair, 
Linda Haines, Debby Kelly, Wendy Topham, Leta Fitzgerald,  
Linda Watson, Megan Muir, Adele, Eric & Elizabeth Davidson,  
Ken New, Karen Fish, Marjorie Whitehouse, Tanya Fowler-MacLeod, 
Lauren Keeping, Vanessa Longhurst, Bev Campbell, Kelly Nimec,  
Karin New, Aimee Pepper, Anna Quattrocchi, Cora Silininkas and  
Jenn Carter.  
   
LIBRARIAN - Denise Love    
  
OFFICE VOLUNTEERS - Denise Love, Marlene Charewicz, Bev 
Campbell, Vanessa Longhurst, Karen Fish 
  
ANNIVERSARY LETTERS - Office Volunteers  
  
WEB SITE - Ronda Evans, Linda Watson, Adele Davidson  
 
NEWSLETTER – Adele Davidson  
  
MOTHERS’ RETREAT - Susan Hendricks and Joyce MacIntyre  
   
BFO DURHAM BOARD OF DIRECTORS - Gary Goswell, Marian Rehr, 
Wayne Wanamaker, Sharon Sears, Chris Garvey, Kirsty Sinclair & Bev 
Campbell 
  
HONORARY BFO DURHAM BOARD DIRECTOR - Margaret Fortune 

  

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

   

A MESSAGE FROM YOUR EDITOR 
Hello everyone,  

I’m still sending you all my virtual ((Hugs)) as, 14 months after the original lock-down, we are still in the hold of 
the Covid-19 quarantine and restrictions. 
So many traditional times of gathering with family and friends have been taken away from us. Global information of 
increased issues with Covid-19 and its variants, leaves us living with continued uncertainty as to when our lives can get 
back to “normal”. 

BFO-Durham continues to do the best we can to help and support our members via ZOOM, email and 
telephone. 

It was with overwhelming surprise and gratitude that our virtual Walk to Remember and Online Auction far 
surpassed our hopes and expectations, and for that, we as a team, are truly grateful and hope that you, the participants, 
realize just how much you have helped us to continue to offer support to our grieving community. 

We would love to include items from our members and you can submit them any time to the office or directly 
to myself glasscup_19@hotmail.com 
((Hugs)) 
Adele 
 

mailto:glasscup_19@hotmail.com
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               From your Durham College Field Placement Student 
My name is Preeti Beniwal.  
While working as a Public Relations Intern at Bereaved Families of Ontario-Durham Region, I got the opportunity to 
work with an extraordinary team that is extremely welcoming and helpful.  This is especially true of Jane Carter, 
thank you so much Jane for taking the time to explain all the details about the Walk to Remember campaign.  I 
appreciate all the feedback you provided on the work I’ve done. 
 
I joined the organization as I also have experienced grief after losing my brother. It was a wonderful experience 
working with BFO-Durham Region and I would always love to help the organization in the future. 
  
I have gained a valuable insight into the Public Relations industry over the past three months.  I had the chance to 
use my PR skills which has definitely increased my interest in pursuing a career in the PR industry.  The experience 
was more than I could have expected and allowed me the freedom to develop and express my thoughts as a 
professional member of the team.  Also, I would like to thank all the team members for being so supportive.  I 
couldn’t have had the exceptional experience working as an Intern without the help of BFO-Durham Region’s team 
members. Thank you so much for making the initial stage of my journey as a Public Relations Specialist memorable. 

 
                    

 THANKS EVERYONE FOR YOUR PARTICIPATION IN THE ‘WALK TO REMEMBER 2021” 
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   Walk to Remember 2021 Online Silent Auction 
In normal circumstances, each year; as part of the Walk to Remember Fundraising, we would have our silent 
auction table whereby various “prizes” would be on display, with a bidding sheet for each item, and 

throughout the time spent on the Walk, people would have the opportunity to “bid” on their chosen item.  At 

the end of the Walk, all winning bidders would be notified and payment received for said item. 

This year, with the continued restraints of Covid-19, the Walk committee agreed that a physical walk would 
not be possible, and so, to help with the much needed fundraising, BFO Durham has their second online silent 
auction instead. 

We had a total of 19 items plus a “Donate” button (for monetary donations in $25 increments).  Our auction 
opened to bids one week prior (February 28th) to the Walk day (Sunday March 7th) and closed at 6pm on the 
day of the Walk. 

We would like to thank all our sponsors, supporters, partners and participants for helping us to raise just over 
$2375 for the Walk to Remember 2021 Silent Auction. 

 

Thank you Sponsors, supporters and partners!!! 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

    

 
 

 

 

 

 
BECKETT 

FAMILY 
 

Walk to Remember 2021 

Bereaved Families of Ontario – Durham Region 
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WALK TO REMEMBER 2021 
On Sunday March 7, 2021 BFO-Durham held their annual Walk to Remember.  It was not quite the same as 

meeting with everyone and sharing stories and memories of our children at the Whitby Mall.  In the end it turned out 
very well. 

We included an on-line silent auction set up by Adele Davidson.  Thank you Adele! In these hard times we 
appreciate all of our sponsors who donated prizes for this auction.  We would like to thank:  Karen Beckett, KC&Company, 
Stouffville Florist Inc. (Kim Everson), MTC Factory Outlet, MLSE, Black Rose Tattoo, DC Chahal MacAskill Chiropractic and 
Wellness Centre (David MacAskill), Melanie Pringles, Costco Ajax, Rekker’s Garden Centre (Tara and Randy Giesbrecht) 
Oshawa Funeral Home (50” TV) Armstrong Funeral Home (Ring).  A big thank you also goes out to Mount Lawn Funeral 
Home, M-A-K Funeral Home, McEachnie Funeral Home and Barnes Funeral Home for their financial support. 

This year’s Walk Banners were donated by two families.  Thank you to Karen Stacey who again donated her time 
in making these banners.  One of banners was donated by the Goswell Family in memory of their daughter/sister Kelly 
Eileen Goswell.  The second banner was donated by Gord and Anita Fellows in memory of their daughter Tanya and their 
son Michael. 

BFO-Durham raised money through the silent auction, private donations and many members who chose 
Facebook as a way to obtain sponsors during this pandemic.  We haven’t got an exact total yet but we certainly raised 
above our expectations.   

Our top 3 pledge earners were:  Suzanne and Chris Garvey who raised $6750.00 in memory of their son Blake.  
Brian Evans raised $4050.00 in memory of his son Mason.  Kim Everson raised $3980.00 in memory of her son Ben. So 
many members went above and beyond with their fundraising efforts and we sincerely thank you all. 

As part of the Walk to Remember 2021 we asked families who wished to, to submit video’s or pictures from their 
own walks.  A member of BFO-D, Anthony Moreino, from Quest Audio Visual took all our pictures and videos and created 
a compilation video.  This video can be found on our Facebook page, our website and on You-Tube.  Thank you Anthony 
for donating your time and expertise to put this wonderful video together!  

A big thank you to our committee members:  Carolyn Goswell, Bev Campbell, Sharon Sears, Janice Hicks, Adele 
Davidson, Liz Davidson, Vanessa Longhurst, Karen Fish, Jane Carter and our Durham student Preeti Beniwal. 

We look forward to seeing everyone in person next year at the Whitby Mall! 
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   CONDOLENCES 
BFO-DURHAM WOULD LIKE TO SEND THEIR DEEPEST CONDOLENCES TO: 
 

David and Nancy Raby on the loss of their mother and mother-in-law, Elina Raby  
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DONATIONS IN LOVING MEMORY OF 

 
COLLEEN TIMMINS 

From Anna Ziebert 
 

NEIL HEMBLING 
From:  Dawn Hembling 

 
DON AND BRYAN GAINER 

From:  Eva Gainer 
 

NIKKO KITAGAWA 
From:  Laraine Holt 

 
KRISTINA HENDRICKS 

From:  Stephanie Bozilov 
 
 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION DONATIONS 
Jenny Walhout made a special donation to honour MAGDA ZOELMAN 

Joyce MacIntyre made a special donation in memory of her son DUANE MACINTYRE’S 50th Birthday 
Randy Ling from Arbor Memorial Inc.  

Lancelyn Rayman-Watters 
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Zoom Mini Mothers’ Retreat 

The door to the offices of Bereaved Families is closed for now, as are those of the 
Villa St. Joseph, location of our annual Bereaved Mothers’ Retreat; however, at Jane 

Carter’s suggestion, we were able to provide a virtual ‘retreat’ meeting of support to past 
retreat participants through Zoom.  The first was held on the evening of Monday, March 
8th, 2021 and centered on the theme of ‘Missing Connections’ and the second on May 3rd, 
2021 when we shared our grief around the theme of ‘Spring: a season in the Garden of 
Grief.’  Although it can never replace the close companionship that evolves through 

physical sharing of space, the meetings began with reaching out to each other through 
hand actions to music.  

Susan Hendricks and Joyce MacIntyre are happy to create programs for other groups 
of bereaved moms.  These two-hour meetings include gathering rituals, candle lighting in 
memory of our children, a brief check-in and sharing with a specific theme as our ‘jump-off’  

, sharing around our virtual program where you can join other bereaved mothers. Brief 
prepared prayers, short meditations and candle lighting rituals start off the evening where 
mothers are invited to share with each other in a safe environment.  A short closing ritual 
ends the evening.  There is no charge and all you will need is access to the Zoom app, a 
pen, paper and candle.  The short program and information with any extra needs will be 
sent to you shortly before meeting. The Zoom link will be forwarded to you on the day of 
the retreat by the BFO Office. 
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VOLUNTEERS ARE THE HEART OF BEREAVED FAMILIES OF ONTARIO – DURHAM 
REGION 

It might even be said that our dedicated, compassionate volunteers are the very backbone of BFO-D’s 

existence. Their focus is driven by an ongoing commitment to give something back. Many have expressed it 
as fundamentally their way of saying thank you, for the crucial support they received along the way. So, to a 
casual observer, our organizational backbone is inherently derived from our many brave of heart volunteers. 

Even through Covid-19, volunteers have stepped up each month, to engage zoom and telephone one-on-ones, 
zoom drop-ins, and very recently, a mom’s group via zoom. This has assured BFO-D’s continuing support 

for community families grieving the loss of their child. Our volunteers have been there for those who’ve 

suffered infant and sibling loss, and have recently hosted a drop-in for our children’s group. Even through 

pandemic challenges we have moved forward with our two major fundraisers, The Angel Tree of Lights and 
our Walk to Remember. Our heartfelt appreciation extends to all of those volunteers, without whose help and 
continued dedication of these events could never have been possible. They have demonstrated tremendous 
adaptability and resolve, while navigating through the “new normal” toward success. Many thanks also to our 

Board of Directors for their time spent making a multitude of important decisions for the future of BFO 
Durham. Adele Davidson continues to do an excellent job on our newsletter. 

Normally at this time of year, BFO-D shows their appreciation by hosting a “Volunteer Tea”, whereupon we 

say “thanks” in person to our dedicated volunteers. Please be assured that when Covid-19 restrictions are 
lifted, we will take the time for that special gathering. To that end we look forward to celebrating with our 
incredible volunteers and properly thanking them, for all that they do.  

Until next time, be well and stay safe, and know we appreciate your ongoing dedication to our organization. 

Jane Carter 

 

Bereaved Families of Ontario - Durham Region has been selected by the Durham 
Region Association of Realtors as a Charity of Choice for 2021 

 
In March of 2021, BFO-D was nominated for DRAR funding by Buy Sell Love Durham’s Wendy 
Starr, Wendy being a selection committee member with the DRAR. Wendy and her partner 

Lindsay Smith have donated generously to BFO-D since choosing us as one of their charities of 
choice a couple of years ago. 
 

Jane Carter represented BFO-D by way of a zoom meeting before a panel of a dozen judges. 
Soon after we learned of our success in being selected as one of their two most favoured 

organizations, both of whom will be included in their valuable support over the next year. 
 
We have since been asked to present at DRAR’s Annual General Meeting (AGM) in May, along 

with a video about who we are. Gary Goswell has already completed our video with the help of 
Anthony Moreino, our videographer from Quest Audio Visual. Wayne Wanamaker will 

represent BFO-D at the AGM and share his story. 
 
We are enormously grateful to the Durham Region Association of Realtors for their gracious 

gift of selecting Bereaved Families of Durham as their Charity of Choice for 2021. 
 

If any of you know a Realtor from Durham Region please offer them a hearty “thank-you” on 
our behalf. We look forward to future events with these wonderful individuals, to further 
acquaint ourselves and to personally express our heartfelt appreciation for their kind and 

generous support. 
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Adult (18+) Sibling Loss 

Hello Everyone, 
 
Just a friendly reminder that we have an Adult SIBLINGS drop-in style meeting via Zoom on the 2nd Tuesday of 
every month.  
This is the one place where siblings can feel free to express their emotions knowing that everyone present can 
empathise with them, and maybe offer advice or ideas that can help. 
As a facilitator, I am always available to do one-on-one sessions as well for those who may want to start with 
something more intimate. I hope that during these times, you stay healthy and safe and know that here at BFO, we 
are a family, and you are not alone. 
 
Kindest Regards 
Elizabeth Davidson 

 
A BIG THANK YOU TO VIA RAIL FOR THEIR ONGOING SUPPORT 

  
Last fall we had been gifted a Via Rail $500.00 travel certificate and we decided since we were unable to use 
it at our dance and auction it off that way, we would put it in our Silent Auction last November.  Jane Carter 
was the highest bidder for that auction on the Via Rail Certificate and we can’t thank Via Rail enough for their 
ongoing support of our organization.  The funds raised from Via Rail are greatly appreciated and we are able 
to help support many families in our community who have lost a child. 
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The memorial butterflies sold by BFO 
Durham Region are now available to order in 

an outdoor version.  
Each butterfly will come mounted on a metal 
spike along with a plaque with the name and 

dates of your loved one.  
They can be purchased for the same price as 

those on our memorial wall in the BFO 
Durham Office $100.  

(A tax receipt for $60 will be issued for each 
purchase) 

 
To place your order please call Bereaved 

Families of Ontario at 905-579-4293 
 
 
 

 

  



 

13 

 
 

 

IMPORTANT NOTE TO ALL MEMBERS 
 
     During these uncertain times of the Covid-19 quarantine, please take a moment to 

regularly check our Website and Facebook page for updates and schedules. 
     Whilst we are offering the virtual drop-ins, and yes, you are welcome to come and 
go as you need, PLEASE try to arrive (log-in) to the meeting at the scheduled starting 
time.  This is especially important for the regular virtual drop-ins as, after maybe a 5 
minute wait, those present in the meeting will be starting their stories and getting 
into the flow of the meeting. 
     One of the hardest things to deal with during the quarantine, is the lack of 
someone to talk to, especially if we’re wanting to talk about our child or our feelings.  
Whilst the Zoom virtual meetings don’t allow us to hug each other, it is the best 
option for knowing there will be empathetic ears to listen to you.  You can even 
attend the virtual meetings just to listen to others - active participation is not 
needed.  It has been suggested that you might want to have a stuffed toy with you – 
that way, when you want to hug or to be hugged, you can hug your stuffy  
 
 

 

 
   

 BEREAVED FAMILIES OF ONTARIO — DURHAM REGION 
 

948 Simcoe Street North, Oshawa   L1G 4W2  
Tel:  905-579-4293 / Fax:  905-579-7403 / Toll Free:  800-387-4870  
E-mail:  bfodurham@bellnet.ca / Web Site:  www.bfodurham.net  

Charitable Registration #861619880RR0001 
 

OFFICE HOURS   
MONDAY TO THURSDAY — 10 A.M. TO 4 P.M. , CLOSED FRIDAY 

 

http://www.bfodurham.net/
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OUR CHILDREN REMEMBERED                    Loved, missed and never forgotten 

MAY 
Crawford Wheller   May 1, 2002 
Victoria Chenier    May 1, 2018 
Lisa Ford    May 2, 2002 
Joshua Liscio    May 2, 2008 
Stephen Cochrane   May 3, 2003 
Jeffrey Jones    May 3, 2016 
Julie Helen Pasko   May 6, 1995 
Brittany Miller    May 6, 2005 
Nicholas Mitchell Williams  May 6, 2011 
Ewelina Sobala-Kouri   May 7, 2017 
Benjamin Tucker DeBaie  May 8, 2001 
Jasmine Stephan-Martin   May 8, 2011  
Taylor Andrews    May 8, 2012  
David Rines    May 9, 2010 
Brianne Wraight    May 9, 2010  
Patrick Bujold    May 9, 2012 
Michael Thomas Lynch   May 10, 2002 
Curtis Wahl    May 10, 2005 
Lukas James Anderson   May 10, 2007 
Austin Poulakis    May 10, 2019 
Michelle Richard   May 11, 2000 
Ian Thomas Deatcher   May 11, 2002 
Robin John Williams   May 12, 1992 
T.J. Stutt    May 12, 2004 
Landon Murchison   May 12, 2006 
Karsten Bibb    May 12, 2011  
Gregory Edward Timmins  May 14, 1996 
Robert Muir    May 14, 2014  
Finnigan McCarron   May 15, 2015 
Jade Roworth    May 15, 2016 
Bradley Wiseman                                         May 15, 2014  
Paul A.J. Gordon   May 16, 1990  
Erin Reed    May 16, 2008 
Jeffery Paul Baran-Lalonde  May 16, 2011 
Wyatt Celsie-Swanton   May 16, 2009 
Leia Mary-Rose Wilde   May 16, 2017 
Lorne Barnes    May 16, 2020 
 
 
 

 Rayna Simms    May 17, 2005 
Jonathon Campbell   May 17, 2011 
Daniel Haze    May 18, 2016 
Baby Girl Papadopoulos                 May 18, 2014 
Maria Laura Pistritto   May 18, 2017 
Lynne-Marie Gordon     May 19, 1991 
Dylan Matchett    May 19, 2017 
Kevin James Charewicz   May 20, 1998 
Kevin Gregory O'Donnell  May 20, 1999 
Hope & Desire Cockburn  May 20, 2005 
Owen Walter Stinson-Collins  May 20, 2010 
Elizabeth MacGregor                                   May 20, 2012  
Michael Scott                                                May 20, 2015  
Karen Cobham    May 20, 2014 
Johnny Lucchetta   May 21, 2006 
Cody DeNoble    May 21, 2010 
Mary Ann Daniels                                         May 21, 2014  
Gregory Brian Judzentis   May 22, 1985 
Shawna Spindler   May 22, 1997 
Damon Fewer    May 22, 2007 
Kaleb Hunt     May 22, 2011  
Dana Watson    May 22, 2013 
Remianne Wabie Evans    May 24, 1994  
Blake Gill    May 24, 2003 
William Taggart    May 25, 2005 
Taylor Venters    May 25, 2010 
Amber Finn    May 26, 2002 
Teegan Herold     May 26, 2013  
Lauren Wright                                               May 28, 2014  
Merrick Chue    May 28, 2016 
Dylan Guiotto    May 28, 2017 
Andrea Sullivan- Martin   May 29, 1994 
Colin McMillan Wilson    May 29, 2002  
Steven Devecseri   May 29, 2006 
Tyler Davis    May 29, 2011 
Crystal Dunstall    May 29, 2018 
Alison Millar    May 30, 2005 
Ryan New                                                      May 30, 2015  
Ken Ford    May 31, 2011 
Austin Taylor    May 31, 2019 
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OUR CHILDREN REMEMBERED                     Loved, missed and never forgotten  

JUNE 
Christopher Logan Woods  June 1, 2005 
Taelyn Marie Peckford   June 2, 2010 
Susan Deborah Murray Ferguson June 2, 2010 
Avery Skarlatakis                                          June 2, 2014  
Laura Irene Macdonell   June 4, 1994 
Timothy Shane McDonald  June 4, 2006 
Alyssa Massie                                                June 5, 2010 
Tessa Agelopoulos   June 6, 2007 
Christina de Vries-Roach  June 6, 2004 
Nicholas David William Hutchison June 6, 1999 
Chloe Mounsey    June 6, 2007 
Daniel Melanson   June 7, 2009 
Angelo Mazzotta                                          June 8, 2010 
Kathy Phelan    June 8, 1985 
Arpik Patel                                                    June 8, 2012 
Matthew Snell    June 8, 2018 
Steven Dafoe    June 9, 2004 
Glen Michael Bruce Monro  June 9, 2002 
Maureen Wright   June 9, 2002 
Todd McCann    June 9, 2013 
Paul O’Brien    June 9, 2017 
Margaret Nemeth   June 10, 2003 
Kimberly Ann Whitsitt   June 10, 1994 
Scott Humphrey   June 10, 2020 
Kelly Eileen Goswell   June 11, 1992 
Brooklyn Ilean Fogg-Conlin  June 12, 2009 
Ronald McGivney   June 12, 2015 
Gunner Aaron Terry Mayhew  June 13, 2004 
Aubree Glode                                                June 13, 2014  
Christopher Dennis Penny  June 14, 1995 
Corey Grentz    June 14, 2010 
Anthony Medeiros   June 14, 2015 
Tyler Massey    June 14, 2015 
Michelle Marie Meagher  June 15, 2009 
Anthony Quattrocchi   June 15, 2018 
 

 Philip Prince    June 16, 2020 
Jennifer Sinnott    June 17, 2017 
Melissa Jean Wilson   June 18, 1990 
Amanda Bickle    June 19, 2018 
David Gregory Schneider  June 20, 1998 
Kohwyn Babcock   June 20, 2010  
Edward Erwin    June 21, 2003 
Erin Child    June 21, 2020 
Lorna Ellen Buzzell   June 22, 1998 
Paul David Carter   June 22, 1985 
Ian Booth    June 23, 2007 
Gillian Berthelot   June 23, 2010 
Shane Rawlins Mahabir   June 24, 2011 
Derrick Brooks                                              June 25 2010 
Melissa Logeman                                         June 25, 2012 
Connor Battah    June 26, 2008 
Dustin Longhurst   June 26, 2017 
Christina Grace Glover   June 27, 1999 
Heather Goverde   June 27, 2004 
Olivia Kowalchuk   June 27, 1993 
Michael Thomas Turner                              June 27, 2014 
Bob Robbins    June 28, 2014 
Tyler Lisinski    June 28, 2015 
Westley Pflug    June 28, 2015 
Frank Benczenleitner   June 30, 1989 
Tanya Veinot    June 30, 2006 
Matt Stairs    June 30, 2018 
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OUR CHILDREN REMEMBERED                     Loved, missed and never forgotten 

JULY 
Brian Haring    July 1, 1994 
Leith Hawker    July 1, 1998 
Johanna Mary Faith Nesbitt  July 1, 1993 
Ryan Munshaw                                             July 1, 2013 
Christopher Richard   July 1, 2015 
Shon Hart    July 2, 2006 
Kathleen Wels    July 2, 1979 
Michael Campbell   July 3, 2009 
Laurie (Foreman) Wilkinson  July 4, 1998 
Paisley Eva Cane                                           July 5, 2012 
Roberto Small    July 5, 2017 
Melissa Coady                                               July 6, 2013  
Colton Lowes    July 6, 2020 
Juliette Francis                                              July 7, 2010  
Jaedin Davis    July 8, 2003 
Nicole Mummery                                         July 8, 2008  
Joshua Rideout    July 8, 2017 
Sebastian Seidel Forsyth  July 9, 2015 
Ember Taylor    July 9, 2020 
Edwin Zwaigenbaum   July 11, 1963 
Jesse Comeau    July 11, 2009 
Emily Lavina Wilkes   July 11, 2016  
Joey Ihasz    July 11, 2017 
Jonah McIntosh    July 11, 2017 
James Masson    July 11, 2019 
Joey Alton    July 12, 2008 
Michael Potter                                              July 12, 2010 
Craig Beers    July 13, 2003 
Christopher Swindell   July 13, 2000 
Danny Tkalec    July 13, 2000 
Dyana Dearling    July 13, 2020 
Lauren Nolan    July 14, 2009 
Amanda Richardson   July 14, 2007 
Austin Beninato    July 14, 2017 
Mattieu Moriarity   July 15, 2003 
Brandon Niblett    July 16, 2002 
Derek Garner    July 15, 2007 
David Clark    July 15, 2016 
 

 Sarah Davidson                                             July 17, 2014 
Lesley Blackmore   July 18, 2009 
Carter James Duncan   July 18, 2004 
Peter Hansen    July 18, 2001 
Keena John Dobbie                                      July 18, 2011 
Alyssa Dryden     July 18, 2011 
Kayne Ritchie    July 18, 2016 
Blake Forrest    July 18, 2018 
Michael Watson   July 19, 2008 
Tammy Dimech    July 19, 2014 
Christopher Hill    July 20, 2016 
Patrick McKay    July 20, 2016 
Jennifer Asselin    July 20, 2017 
Jeffrey Bowman   July 20, 2020 
Samantha Shirley Baird   July 21, 1999 
Trevaughn Miller    July 21, 2012  
Michael Fellows    July 21, 2013 
Isabella Sabiston   July 21, 2016 
Matthew Westcott   July 21, 2015 
Richard DeSousa   July 21, 2016 
Sarah Burnham    July 22, 2003 
Samantha Brittney Babcock  July 23, 1993 
Bryan Matthew Gainer   July 23, 2000 
James Johnson    July 24, 2001 
Ashleigh Mariani                                          July 24, 2013 
Daryl Davison    July 24, 2016 
Timothy Lockard   July 25, 2014 
Shelby Thomas    July 25, 2015 
Mark Van Den Oetelaar   July 27, 1963 
Beverly Warner    July 27, 2002 
Peter Ide                                                        July 27, 2013 
Andrew Mason    July 28, 2002 
Andrew Gary McSweeney  July 28, 1994 
Sara Young    July 28, 1994 
Derek Fish    July 28, 2017 
Tamica Henderson                                       July 29, 2012 
Ryan Addison    July 30, 2005 
Shannon York    July 30, 2004 
Ron Cunningham   July 30, 2020 
Surinder Mehar    July 31, 1999 
Patricia (Trish) Peter   July 31, 2004 
Curtis Courneyea                                          July 31 2013 
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OUR CHILDREN REMEMBERED                  Loved, missed and never forgotten 

AUGUST 
Rick Swale    August 1, 2000 
Karyn Chase    August 2, 2010 
Dallas Raé Fountain   August 3, 2010 
Todd Gardiner    August 3, 2017 
Willard Amurao    August 4, 2014    
Jennifer Copithorn   August 4, 1998 
Eric Couturier    August 4, 2002 
Brent Foster    August 4, 2007 
Katrina Stanojevich   August 4, 2016 
Sydney Young    August 5, 2003 
Tylor Faubert    August 5, 2020 
Robert Blain                                                  August 6, 2008 
Daniel Caldwell    August 8, 2010 
Matthew Mitchell                                        August 8, 2014  
Kyle Blake    August 8, 2018 
Gary Smith    August 9, 2002  
Jessica Dale Whitney   August 9, 1998 
Mary Moshis                  August 9, 2013 
Simon Minc    August 9, 2015 
Jeffery Shoesmith   August 9, 2018 
Andrew (Drew) Johnson   August 9, 2020 
Lily Maria Kathleen Payne  August 10, 2007 
Katrina Stanojevich   August 10, 2016  
Cassandra Turner   August 10, 2016 
Dennis John Zoelman   August 11, 1993 
Kevin Klis                                                       August 11, 2011 
Justin Parker    August 11, 2017 
Michael Lowens-Varey   August 11, 2017 
Lia Barakett    August 11, 2018 
Jason Anderson    August 12, 2017 
Shayaan Aziz    August 13, 2010 
Gregg Hayden    August 13, 2005 
Sean Edmunds    August 13, 2020 
Frank Aubrey Lessard   August 14, 1997 
Christine Crossman   August 14, 2004 
Ashton Payetta                                             August 14, 2010 
Jonathan Stewart   August 14, 2004 
Jason Kaaz    August 14, 2010 
Travis Pepper    August 15, 2015 
Ruth Ann Thompson   August 15, 2020 
Tiah Ephraim    August 16, 2008 
Kale Garry Nichols   August 16, 2001 
Dalton Hebert    August 16, 2018 
Trisha Banton    August 19, 2009 
Obray Dixon    August 19, 2016 
Mark Vandermeer   August 19, 2008 
Matthew Craigen   August 19, 2018 
Trevor Stephenson   August 20, 2000 
Annette E. Stewart   August 20, 1989 

 Cortney-Lynne Twiddy   August 20, 1994 
Tracy Scott                                                     August 20, 2010 
Chris Karam                                                   August 20, 2011 
Xavier Edward Barkley-MacMullen           August 20, 2013  
Ryan J. Haber    August 21, 1999 
Colin Humphrey   August 21, 2000 
Shawn Presley    August 21, 2000 
Murray Schoenau   August 21, 1990 
Greg Miles    August 22, 2008 
Jamil Mohamed    August 22, 2009 
Shawn Paul David Spooner  August 22, 2016  
Kim Benoit    August 22, 2017 
Tucker Taylor    August 22, 2008 
Andrew Chaplin    August 23, 2008 
Emily Stow    August 23, 1999 
Derek Van Pelt    August 23, 2012 
Colton Tunney-Phillips                                August 23, 2013 
Kira Locke    August 23, 2015 
Andrew Harrison   August 23, 2018 
Lydia Grace Conte   August 23, 2019 
Geoffrey Dykstra   August 24, 2008 
Jeremy Finn    August 24, 2002 
Frank Aubrey Lessard   August 24, 1997 
Liberty Davenport                                        August 24, 2008 
Danielle Thompson                                      August 24, 2014 
Michael “Shane” Girard   August 25, 1993 
Paul Strasbourg    August 25, 2009 
Leah Adelina Paiva   August 26, 2012 
Suzana Brito    August 26, 2019 
Milo Palmer    August 27, 2016 
Jackie Woolridge   August 27, 1999 
Reid James Tanner   August 27, 2010 
Kevin Duhaney                                              August 27, 2012 
Sean Robert Aylward   August 28, 2002 
Luke Christopher Bachman  August 28, 1998 
Craig W.D. Green   August 28, 1995 
Allesio Caccavella                                         August 28, 2011 
Mathew Fife    August 28, 2017 
Kyle Jackson    August 28, 2018 
Steven Mayhew    August 29, 2000 
Alan Brown    August 29, 2012 
Constant Germano   August 30, 1993 
Cory Fleetwood                                            August 30, 2012  
Jake Pedersen    August 30, 2020 
Paul Anthony Jones   August 31, 1995 
Alex Novia    August 31, 2008 
Adin Gould                                                     August 31, 2012 
Taylor Kuipers    August 31, 2018 
 

The hardest part of losing a child is living every day afterwards 
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OUR CHILDREN REMEMBERED                     Loved, missed and never forgotten 

SEPTEMBER 
Kelli Mitchell    September 1, 1996 
Jesse Lennox                                                 September 1, 2014  
Adrienne Ferguson-Keller  September 2, 1992 
Amanda Ruby Mayock   September 2, 2005 
Jamie Lee Wiznuk   September 2, 2009 
Ronald Pogue    September 2, 2012 
Randi Walker    September 2, 2018 
Jayla DeSouza    September 3, 2009 
Alliyah Beckles                                              September 3, 2010  
Michael Christopher Noseworthy September 4, 2003 
Cooper Martyn Streeter   September 4, 2019 
Steven Cuddy    September 5, 2016 
Mark Forgette                                               September 5, 2006  
Charlotte Mazzotta   September 6, 2012 
Omar Ryan Sadler   September 7, 1996  
David Logan    September 7, 2010 
Kyleigh Noland    September 8, 2012 
Sarah Onley    September 8, 2015 
Ashley DeJong    September 9, 2002 
Natasha Foote     September 9 2008  
Hope Skarlatakis    September 9, 2010  
Leo Atkinson    September 10, 2003 
Todd Skinner                                                 September 10, 2013  
Kyle Daniels    September 10, 2015 
Darrion Moffatt    September 10, 2018 
Cody James    September 10, 2018 
Brody James Prebble-Cooper  September 11, 2006 
Laura Catherine Pellegrino  September 13, 1990 
Karen Lato      September 13, 1992 
Sabina Silininkas-Rowsell  September 13, 2017 
Bryan Douglas Gordon   September 14, 2007 
Sara Snow                                                      September 15, 2014 
Timothy Lee    September 15, 2018 
 

 Sean McAvoy   September 16, 2005 
James Jackson   September 16, 2016 
Kelly G. Lomax   September 17, 1992 
Jake Vanzeyl    September 18, 1998 
Ryan William Sutherland  September 18, 2009 
Michael Crover   September 19, 1998 
Kelly Darby   September 19, 1999 
Terah Elaine Dawkins   September 19, 2010 
David James Muir  September 19, 2015 
Paul Turansky    September 19, 2005 
Andreas Bollmann  September 19, 2011 
Alicia Mariah Kaas  September 19, 2019 
Jake Gericke   September 20, 2011 
Darren O’Neil   September 20, 2011 
Curtis Bjerring   September 21, 2013 
Tyler Hanson   September 21, 2015 
Julie Carter   September 22, 2000 
Brian English   September 22, 2002 
Jacquelyn Mason  September 23, 2011 
Kerri-Lyn Adams  September 24, 2011 
Chris Taylor   September 24, 2018 
Cynthia Vincent   September 24, 2018 
David Wanamaker  September 25, 2012 
Mike Maher   September 26, 2009 
Rylee David O’Brien  September 27, 2011 
Levi Allen   September 28, 2009 
Lauren Allen    September 28, 2009 
Ashley Hamilton  September 28, 2012  
Cassandra Kumarsingh   September 29, 2006 
Noah John Anderson  September 29, 2008 
Andrea Nott   September 30, 2002 

 


